Thomas B. Spender.

Chicago Il. USA. 

Dear Sir/Madam.

I have been actively involved in the promotion of Australian Visual Arts 

Culture into the United States since 1980. I presented the first 

commercial exhibition of Aust. Aboriginal Art in  New York in 1981. My 

interest in and love of Australian art has always been part of my life 

since growing up as a young boy in the mid-north of South Australia in 

the late 1950s and in Adelaide in the 1960s. After leaving school in 

1966 I longed to go overseas and see first hand much of the art I 

started reading about in books and magazines. As most of Australia's 

great artists had been to Europe to learn and look I decided to head off 

myself in 1970 to London.

Much to my surprise I found little or no awareness whatsoever of 

Australian art in London at that time despite the growing market and 

awareness of Austalian art  in cities like Melb and Sydney. This 

situation puzzled me as I could see that a commercial gallery devoted to 

Australian Art and other Cultural activities or a center for Australian 

Artists in London could have a chance. It would have also proved helpful 

to Australian Artists living there as it would have provided some 

exposure to dealers , collectors and critics to see their works first 

hand and even offered the chance of  a sale or more.  When I look back 

now at the amazing roster of talented Australian Artists who lived in 

London from the mid 60s through to the mid 80s

in virtual poverty and despair with the hope of breaking into the 

English art scene it seems incredible . If  only there had have been the 

opportunity for their work to be seen in its own right and not ridiculed 

and joked at as Australians artists trying to get into the London Art 

scene  we might see more Australian names in international art circles 

of today but alas only for Boyd and Nolan who had little real success or 

financial reward for their efforts  made it.

Jumping ahead, I headed off to New York in 1978 armed with  sheets of 

slides and several examples of works by Australian Aboriginal artist I 

had started collecting Bark paintings from the mid 1970s. At this time I 

had a small gallery in Adelaide specialising in the work of contemporary 

US and European artists. I was showing original works by Andy Warhol , 

David Hockney , Jim Dine , Joseph Kossoth and Joseph Beuys.  "Pretty 

unreal in Adelaide in the mid 1970s" . In my frequent visits to New York 

and London looking for new work, I was forever thinking about what was 

disinctively Australian in the art produced  in our country . Of course 

it was "Aboriginal Art!!" I was so excited that I couldn't wait to get 

to New York and premiere this incredible and distinctive work. Well, 

after a lot of effort, time and work I managed to secure a show at a 

major art gallery in Soho - just begining to get its name going at that 

time. The exhibition which consisted of 35 superb bark painting from 

Oenpelli in the N.T. opened and by the end of the 3 weeks not one work 

had sold. No one had heard of Australia in New York at that time little 

more the fact that Australia had an Indigenous population. It was my 

most Successful Failure.!!

30 years later AboriginalArt exports are a $45 million industry and the 

growing interest in the subject by collectors and international museums 

with huge reputations are quickly moving to postion works for their 

collections.

Since 1990 I have been participating in  art fairs promoting both 

Indigenous and Australian artists at Art Chicago and SOFA Chicago I have 

also organised commercial art shows in Miami ,Los Angeles, New York, 

Minneapolis , Paris and Zurich. In 1999 with no govt funding from either 

Aust Federal or States arts agencies I opened a large gallery devoted to 

Australian Art in Chicago. The reason for establishing in Chicago rather 

than in NY or LA is that for 10 years I exhibited at the Chicago Art 

fair and built up a good name and reputation ( things you can't do in a 

year or two!). Plus every year since 1990, six galleries from Australia 

participate in the major international craft fair SOFA. With this amount 

of exposure to Australian art and craft in Chicago it seemed a wise move 

to have a permanent outlet for Australian product here rather than 

spending $1000s of dollars on attending the art and craft fairs for a 

period of 4 days.

The last five years here have been hard as I have been travelling 

backwards and forwards to Melbourne every three months in order to keep 

a presence here in Chicago and try and retain a life in Australia It 

seems the prospect of trying to work singlehanded to promote a 

countrie's cultural life is a hard task. Sure the Australia Council is 

there to do this. Well if it was doing the job correctly after spending 

the many millions of dollars  on promoting Australias Cultural image 

abroard each year one would hope there was more awareness of Australia's 

visual arts culture in the USA . Alas there is almost no major museum or 

gallery outside of Australia even remotely interested in the subject. 

Australian art suffers in its exposure in that it is never shown in the 

same place. Instead our touring shows are scatterd all over the USA in 

schools , colleges , universities and some local museums but not often 

highly regarded institutions .

I am currently trying to put in place a concept for an Australian 

Cultural Foundation. A place in where there is an ongoing representation 

of contemporary Australian art and life. A place or permanant venue 

which is branded as being Australian and playing a major role in the 

cultural life of a major city like Chicago. Exhibitions in the a center 

would include shows  currently being  exhibited in State and regional 

State galleries. Most of these are touring shows and come ready for 

travelling  with good cataloques etc

In closing I would like to present the aims , objectives and goals of 

the Foundation for I belive there are thousands of young creative 

Australians struggling and studying in the USA in the hope that they may 

get a break into the desired field they are skilled in. I feel the 

foundation could offer support and encouragement for them to continue in 

their quest. The foundation would also be able to support these creative 

people by giving them a platform or exhibiting space where their work 

can be seen in its own right and judged for its worth.

I trust my ideas are listened to and may help your committee understand 

why I have somehow given most of my working life over to providing the 

opportunities for creative Australians to have the right to perform or 

exhibit in the USA and in a venue which expouses Australia's unique and 

rich cultural background.

yours Thomas Spender.

